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CONWAY PLANNING BOARD 
 

MINUTES 
 

OCTOBER 22, 2020 
 
A meeting of the Conway Planning Board was held on Thursday, October 22, 2020 beginning at 
7:00 pm at the Conway Village Fire Station, 97 Main Street, Conway, NH.  Those present were: 
Chair, Steven Hartmann; Selectmen’s Representative, Steven Porter; Vice Chair, Benjamin 
Colbath; Bill Barbin; Ailie Byers [via telephone]; Earl Sires; Planning Director, Thomas Irving; 
and Planning Assistant, Holly Meserve.  
  
REVIEW AND ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Colbath, to approve the Minutes of October 8, 
2020 as written.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
CONWAY AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROJECT, LLC (PID 283-39) – 2-LOT 
SUBDIVISION REVIEW (FILE #S20-16) 
 
Loralie Gerard of Horizons Engineering appeared before the Board.  This is an application to 
subdivide 3.23 acres into two-lots of 2.13 acres and 1.10 acres.  Ms. Gerard stated that this is the 
former Thaddeus Thorne Survey Company building.  Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by 
Mr. Colbath, to accept the application of Conway Affordable Housing Project, LLC for a 
two-lot subdivision review as complete.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Gerard reviewed the plans with the Board.  Mr. Hartmann asked for Board comment; Mr. 
Porter asked about the name, and if this was, in fact, for affordable housing.  Ms. Gerard stated it 
is just the name of the LLC.     
 
Mr. Hartmann asked for public comment; Rich Samia asked what the project is.  Ms. Gerard 
stated it is a simple two-lot subdivision, and the existing office building was converted to a 
single-family home.    
 
Ms. Gerard read a waiver request for §130-36.A.  Mr. Barbin made a motion, seconded by 
Mr. Hartmann, to grant the waiver request for §130-36.A.  Mr. Hartmann asked for Board 
comment; there was none.  Motion carried unanimously .  
 
Mr. Colbath made a motion, seconded by Mr. Sires, to conditionally approve the two-lot 
subdivision for Conway Affordable Housing Project, LLC conditionally upon Town 
Engineer approval; Center Conway Fire Chief approval; Conway Police Chief approval; 
NHDES Subdivision approval and indicating approval number on plan; a performance 
guarantee for monuments to be set or set monuments; submitting four copies of revised plans 
with original stamps and signatures; submitting a Mylar for recording; when the conditions 
have been met, the plans can be signed out-of-session; and this conditional approval will 
expire on January 28, 2021. Motion carried unanimously. 
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OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Proposed Zoning Amendments:  Ailie Byers joined via telephone at this time.  Mr. Irving 
reviewed the attached memo regarding zoning amendments to §190-13.B.(4)(a), older home 
conversions; and §190-13.K. to remove Kennels as an allowed use in the residential agricultural 
district.   
 
Mr. Porter made a motion, seconded by Mr. Colbath, to post the proposed amendments to 
§190-13.B.(4)(a) and §190-13.K. to a public hearing on January 28, 2021.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Short-Term Rental Committee Recommendation:  Tom Reed was in attendance.  Mr. Irving 
stated the Planning could propose these amendments as their own, the Board could modify them 
and then propose them as their own, or the Board could choose to do nothing with them.   
 
Mr. Irving stated if the Board chooses to do nothing with them the committee would still have 
the opportunity to make the recommendations to the Board of Selectmen and the Board of 
Selectmen could post them to the warrant after the Planning Board has a public hearing on them 
and provides a recommendation for or against.   
 
Mr. Colbath stated the recommendations to him don’t seem complete.  Mr. Colbath asked if there 
is time for the committee to hammer out more concrete amendments.  Mr. Irving stated he does 
not know if the committee is going to give any more recommendations for zoning amendments 
or site plan review amendments, but they are continuing to work on the licensing ordinance itself 
with the intention of getting it on the 2021 warrant. 
 
Mr. Porter stated the Short-Term Rental Committee is an advisory Board that has been tasked 
with coming up with licensing and regulation formats to present to the Board of Selectmen to put 
on the Town Warrant.  Mr. Porter stated not as a Selectmen, but as a Planning Board member, he 
would be uncomfortable adopting this.  Mr. Colbath stated he agrees.  Mr. Porter stated without 
any further information regarding zoning changes, it would not be wise for this to be adopted. 
 
Mr. Sires stated it comes down to the number of short-term rentals; there is a saturation of them 
and there is a concern with their growth.  Mr. Sires stated in the current form he does not believe 
the voters would support these recommendations.  Mr. Sires stated item #1 is really not that 
controversial, pretty straight forward; but, items #2 and #3, if they were modified would be more 
acceptable.   
 
Mr. Sires stated he would be more acceptable to item #2 if there was a maximum number set on 
the number of available licenses; set a maximum of what currently exists and then over a period 
of time bring the maximum down a bit.  Mr. Sires stated any time there are more active short-
term rentals than licenses a new license cannot be issued.  Mr. Sires stated slowly bring the 
number down where the Town feels it is more acceptable by integrating some type of a cap, one 
that was brought down year-by-year. 
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Mr. Sires stated in regard to item #3 he suggested just exempting the smaller properties, not the 
larger ones.  Mr. Sires stated it appears the larger, 4-plus bedroom, properties have more issues 
with health and safety, parking, nuisance, etc., and he thinks the voters would be more 
comfortable supporting something like this if they knew we were looking at the larger properties 
and requiring site plan review of those properties.   
 
Mr. Sires stated with some fixes it could be something voters could get behind and that he could 
support, but the way it is currently proposed he doesn’t believe there is enough information or 
regulation in place for people to be comfortable with it.     
 
Mr. Irving reviewed the attached conditional use permit.  The Board agreed to continue the 
discussion at their next meeting. 
 
Proposed change to Accessory Dwelling Units:  Mr. Irving stated there are provisions in any 
district to have an accessory dwelling unit and one of the requirements is that one of the units has 
to be owner-occupied.  Mr. Irving suggested removing the requirement that one of the units be 
owner-occupied to try to increase the housing stock.  Mr. Irving stated the accessory dwelling 
unit provisions already preclude those units, either one, from turning into short-term rentals.  The 
Board agreed to consider this amendment at their next meeting. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 7:35  pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Holly L. Meserve 
Planning Assistant 












